
Janice Ogden
     “I graduated from SUNY Brockport 
in 1953. That year they were crying for 
teachers. I opted for a Long Island school 
at $3,000 (a year) — an unheard of salary 
in my upstate rural area. Then my  
hometown offered me $3,000 to stay in 
Prattsburgh. I did and ended up with 44 
students! It was the age of petticoats 
and I couldn’t wear mine because they 
wouldn’t fit between the desks!”

Janice Ogden is a retired teacher from the 
Prattsburgh Central School District in  
Steuben County.

E
modern buildings and from slate tablets 
to Chromebooks. What hasn’t changed 
is teachers’ devotion to children and their 
dedication to enhancing the skills and 
potential of the next generation.

     As part of our year-long celebration 
of NYSTRS’ 100th anniversary, we have 
been gathering stories, reflections and 
photos from our members about their 
teaching careers. We will be publishing 
several installments of stories in our 
newsletters and at NYSTRS.org. Here is 
the first installment for your enjoyment!

ducation has greatly changed 
over the past 100 years from 
one-room schoolhouses to 
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	 “I began teaching in 1965. My first position 
was in a double kindergarten in Long Island 
City, sharing a classroom with an  
experienced teacher. She was the lead  
teacher of the morning class of 48 students 
with my assistance, while I taught the other 
48 students who attended in the afternoon 
with her assistance. Every afternoon a long, 
noisy freight train passed within feet of the 
window, shaking the building. Rather than 
wasting precious teaching time trying to 
ignore this disturbance, I taught my students 
to identify each type of freight car and what it 
carried. When the last car passed, we all sang 
‘The Little Red Caboose.’ 
	 The years between 1965 and 2013 were the 
best years of my life. I taught preschool, then 
called nursery school. With my husband and 
two young sons, I moved from Westchester to 
Suffolk County, where I taught kindergarten 
and grades one through six in the Longwood 
Central School District, where I served as a 
union representative and a member of the  
negotiating team for the Middle Island  
Teachers Association. 
	 In 1980, I was selected to participate in the 
Long Island Writing Project, a branch of the  
National Writing Project. That summer and during the following few years, I was exposed 
to the latest research in the writing process and whole language instruction. I went on  
to share this knowledge with many other teachers through in-service courses and  
professional conferences. The National Council of Teachers of English published my  
first journal article in 1983 and later awarded me two teacher-researcher grants.
	 I retired in 2002 after completing my doctoral dissertation and became a college 
professor (at St. Joseph’s College and at Touro College) and student teacher  
supervisor for another eleven years.”
Alice Ganz retired in 2002 after teaching in Long Island City and in the Longwood Central 
School District. She wanted to be a teacher ever since she started kindergarten.

Alice Ganz

 Ogden, (far right) with her first class,  
still meets two girls in the class for lunch once a year.

Ganz and her Longwood third-graders in 1993

Ganz; second row, third from right;  
in kindergarten in 1949

“I became a teacher because a teacher who I had when I was a 
student made me feel valuable and capable.” 

Estelle Sandler retired in 2002 after teaching 31 years in Yonkers public schools.







“Love your kids and be affectionate and warm.  
Don’t show any impartiality; love them all.  
Make sure you have patience and be kind.”

Marilyn Diamond retired from Brentwood schools in 1985.  
Her favorite classroom memories include teaching her  
students math skills by using balloons and performing  
a math-themed play. 
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Miriam Kasenoff
     “In the 1950s, when I started teaching kindergarten, a good 
portion of the time in class was allotted to ‘free play.’ I learned 
more about the children’s abilities and personality from  
watching them at ‘free play’ than any tests or other activities I 
can think of. The children were free to choose what they wanted 
to do.  And there was a lot to choose from: We had shelves of 
large and small maple wood blocks and many toy trucks and 
cars. The children could paint at the easels, pound at the clay 
table, put together wooden puzzle pieces, use scissors and 
paste and construction paper and crayons, and they could play 
in the doll house.
	 I remember one year when three or four little girls almost 
always chose to play in the doll house. Charlie would ask them 
on many occasions if he could play there too. They always 
answered: ‘No. You can’t.’ One day I suggested to the girls that 
maybe it might be a good idea to let Charlie play with them and 
that he might have some good ideas. Susan said: ‘OK.’ When 
Charlie came over to play, Susan told him: ‘All right, Charlie. You 
can play. You can be the butcher and we don’t want any meat 
today!’ (A born politician, that little Susan.)
	 I remember at story time one day I was reading the book The 
Man Who Didn’t Wash His Dishes to the class. When I came to 
the part where he had a house full of dirty dishes, dishes on the 
bed, dishes on the floor and on all of the tables and chairs, I then 
paused and stopped reading the story. I asked the class: ‘Well, 
he’s in a terrible fix. What do you think he should do?’ 
	 ‘He has to get married!’ said Michael. 
	 Well, I could share that one with my fellow teachers at our 
lunch break. Lunch with my colleagues was another one of my  
favorite activities.

	 Music and dancing were another big part of my program too.  
In order to teach kindergarten in New York City in the 1950s,  
you had to be able to play the piano. You had to take a piano 
test! I thought that I’d be teaching in New York City, so I took  
methods courses for kindergarten teachers.  However, I wound 
up teaching on Long Island instead, where playing the piano 
was not a requirement.
	 Of course, there were many indoor and outdoor activities 
and games. We also used to put on a play every year that the 
parents would come to. The parents also made the costumes.  
The play was usually a dramatization of a familiar story which 
incorporated singing and dancing. It was a gala event for the 
end of the kindergarten year.
	 I believed, and still do, that children ought to have a happy 
childhood. And I tried, while they were in my class, to enrich 
their lives as much as I could.  

	 I enjoyed my years of teaching. Of course, over the span of 
40 years there were bumps along the way and some sadness 
too. But I look back fondly on those days and I sometimes  
wonder if any of those thousands of children, who now are  
elderly too, can recall being so young and happy and having as 
good a time in kindergarten as I did.”

Miriam Kasenoff was a teacher in the Levittown school district 
for 40 years.
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Visit NYSTRS.org for more  
reflections and stories about 

our 100th anniversary.
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Diamond with her class in Brentwood in 1970


